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MEMORANDUM FOR CHAIRMAN OF THE JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF

ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE ARMY (FINANCIAL
MANAGEMENT AND COMPTROLLER)

ASSISTANT SECREATARY OF THE NAVY (FINANCIAL
MANAGEMENT AND COMPTROLLER)

ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE AIR FORCE (FINANCIAL
MANAGEMENT AND COMPTROLLER)

INSPECTOR GENERAL OF THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

DIRECTORS OF THE DEFENSE AGENCIES

SUBJECT: Fiscal Principals and Interagency Agreements

Recent media attention has focused on the impropriety of using interagency agreements
to “bank” funds that would otherwise expire at the end of the fiscal year. For Economy Act
agreements, this is expressly forbidden. The Economy Act requires servicing agencies to return
unobligated funds to requesting agencies before the funds would expire.

However, some Federal agencies have separate legal authority to provide services—
including contracting services—without the need to return unobligated funds at year’s end. The
Department of Interior’s GovWorks and the General Services Administration’s Federal
Technology Service (FTS) are just two examples. These programs provide legitimate and useful
services, but they are not intended solely to extend an appropriation’s period of availability.

Every order under an interagency agreement must be based upon a legitimate, specific
and adequately documented requirement representing a bona fide need of the year in which the
order is made. As always, adequate funds of the appropriate type (procurement, O&M, ezc.)
must be available. If these basic conditions are met, these servicing agencies may retain and
promptly obligate the funds in the following fiscal year. On the other hand, an interagency
agreement may not be used in the last days of the fiscal year solely to prevent funds from
expiring or to keep them available for a requirement arising in the following fiscal year.

As we close out each fiscal year, contracting officials and accountable officers must resist
the misguided desire to bank government funds through improper use of interagency agreements.
Misuse of interagency agreements may result in disciplinary action, adverse media attention, and
additional congressional limitations and oversight Department-wide.
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